
 

City of Willowick 

PLAN REVIEW BOARD 

Thursday, August 22, 2024 at 3:00 PM 

Willowick Building & Service Center 

ADA NOTICE 

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, individuals needing special accommodations 

(including auxiliary communicative aids and services) during this meeting should notify the City of 

Willowick at 440-585-3700 at least three working days before the meeting. 

MINUTES 

1. Call meeting to order 

Chairman Brennan called the August 22nd, 2024, Plan Review Board meeting to order at 

3:00pm. 

Roll call 

PRESENT 

Chairman Brennan 

Chief Daubenmire 

Chief Malovrh Jr. 

Mr. Lazor 

 

ALSO PRESENT 

Councilwoman Phares 

ABSENT 

Mr. McLaughlin 

Mr. Pintar 

 

Approval of minutes 

Plan Review Board Minutes - July 25th, 2024 

Motion made to approve the July 25th, 2024, Plan Review Board minutes by Mr. Lazor, Seconded by 

Chairman Brennan 

Voting Yea: Chairman Brennan, Chief Malovrh Jr., Mr. Lazor 

Voting Abstaining: Chief Daubenmire 

 

New business 

Arby's - Located at 31219 Vine St. - Interior Alteration 

Chairman Brennan advised the board that this submittal is for an interior alteration. John Wilber with 

Art Vision Architect, the architect for Arby's was present representing Arby's - Located at 31219 Vine 

Street. Chairman Brennan stated that we have received a copy of the plans and application, Arby's will 

be doing an interior alteration as well as putting a canopy over the drive through. Mr. Wilber stated that 
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this is correct, and they will also be painting the exterior of the building. He advised that structurally 

there are no changes, they will be adding some canopies as well as changing out the signage. Chief 

Brennan asked with regards to the plans, if they will be doing something with the handicap parking, Mr. 

Wilber stated that they will be addressing and repairing any handicap issues. Regarding the canopy, at 

the drive through lane they will be replacing the speaker post with an integrated canopy, the menu board 

will remain. There was some discussion regarding the contractor that will be completing these 

alterations.   

Motion made to approve Arby's - Located at 31219 Vine St. - Interior Alteration by Mr. Lazor, 

Seconded by Chairman Brennan. 

Voting Yea: Chairman Brennan, Chief Daubenmire, Chief Malovrh Jr., Mr. Lazor 

 

Amazing Minds Learning Center - Located at 31809 Vine Street  

Chairman Brennan advised that this submittal is to open a childcare center. Mr. Bennett and Mrs. 

Bennett were present representing Amazing Minds Learning Center - Located at 31809 Vine Street. 

Mrs. Bennett stated that they have had a daycare for 19.5 years, which is home based center, and they no 

longer have enough space. Cuyahoga County assisted them with securing a grant so they would be able 

to get a building. Mrs. Bennett advised that she has five degrees, and her daughters and Mr. Bennett 

have degrees as well in education. She stated that she is working on her doctorate, and they are working 

on their masters. She stated they live in Richmond Heights, and they would like to branch out. She 

provided reasoning as to why they want to be in Willowick.  Chairman Brennan stated that when they 

previously met to go over the plans, there was a question regarding the kitchen and stated he asked for 

an updated modifications to the kitchen, Mr. Bennett provided the updated floor plan at this time, and it 

was passed around to board members to review. Chief Brennan advised the board that the kitchen on the 

plans is going to be a new kitchen being installed on the first floor where there was not previously a 

kitchen so this will all be new. Mr. Bennett stated that they will not be having a stove with a hood, it will 

be a small convection oven.  Mr. Lazor confirmed that this is the Paramount building. Chairman 

Brennan referred to the application regarding hours of operation and confirmed they are seeking to be 

open 24 hours, he advised that the ordinance states business operation hours, the business has to be 

closed from 1am to 5am, he advised that if they wanted to be open 24 hours they have the right to ask 

City Council for their approval. Chairman Brennan recapped the ordinance regarding hours of operation. 

Chairman Brennan stated the second item in question would be regarding the parking, per the submitted 

site plan, there are certain requirements regarding parking based on the square footage of the 

establishment.  He advised that they need a minimum of one parking space per 200 square feet, the 

building has 8000 square feet in the habitable area. He stated that per the site plan there are 45 parking 

spots on the application however on the site plan it shows that they would like to have a playground in 

the area of parking. He advised that you always need the parking spaces based on the square footage per 

the ordinance. There was a discussion regarding state requirements for a playground. Mrs. Bennett 

stated that they can make the playground area much smaller so not to take away from parking spaces. 

Chairman Brennan stated that he only counted 12 parking spaces per the site plan, he obtained a site 

plan off the Lake County Auditors website to show the parcel and showing the parking areas as 

well.  There was some discussion regarding the parcel with regards to parking and property lines. Mr. 

Bennett asked if they put a smaller playground in to make sure there is enough parking per the 

ordinance. Chairman Brennan stated that what the board needs is a submittal with the correct parking 

showing the parking areas, labeled. He stated that per the square footage there are 40 spaces needed, the 

current submittal only shows 12. There was some further discussion regarding property lines. Chairman 

Brennan stated to submit another plan back to the board regarding parking spaces specifically only on 
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this buildings parcel. Chief Brennan clarified that they will using the first floor and the second floor, and 

the basement will just be for storage, Mrs. Bennett stated that, that is correct. Chief Brennan stated that 

he is going to make a recommendation that this is tabled until the revised parking space site plan is 

submitted for review.  

Motion made to table Amazing Minds Learning Center - Located at 31809 Vine Street due to parking 

spot compliance by Mr. Lazor, Seconded by Chairman Brennan.  

Voting Yea: Chairman Brennan, Chief Daubenmire, Chief Malovrh Jr., Mr. Lazor 

 

Public portion 

Public portion was open and closed at 3:18pm with no public present.  

Old business 

None.  

Miscellaneous 

None.  

Adjournment 

Motion made to adjourn the August 22nd, 2024, Plan Review Board meeting at 3:20pm by Chairman 

Brennan, Seconded by Mr. Lazor. 

Voting Yea: Chairman Brennan, Chief Daubenmire, Chief Malovrh Jr., Mr. Lazor 

 


